
Public Questions to Full Council 18 September

1. From: Ricardo Gladwell 
To the Cabinet Member for Commerce, Leisure and Culture 

Park by-laws prohibit 'the lighting of fires' in all parks; why is Merton risking the 
health and safety of park users by allowing barbecues, resulting in fires in bins, the 
children’s playground and causing harmful pollution, thereby failing in its duty of 
public safety and Government clean air objectives?

Reply

The Council’s broad position on barbeques is captured within Agenda Item 18 (para. 
2.5) of this Council meeting. 

The Council recognises that the topic of barbeques in parks is a controversial matter 
and regrets some of the avoidable issues that some barbeques and picnics bring to 
our parks. However, it also recognises that our customers’ leisure-time needs and 
aspirations have changed in recent times and substantially so since the local authority 
last formally updated its park byelaws during the 1990s. The emergence and ready-
availability of cheap and disposable barbeque equipment in many local stores and 
supermarkets is a very obvious illustration of this transformation.

Our view is that the borough’s parks and open spaces should continue to be places of 
enjoyment for the whole community and, with this in mind, the Council is proposing to 
undertake a community-wide consultation on the issue of barbeques in its parks in the 
very near future.

2. From: Joyce Pountain
To the Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance

The Isle of Wight Council has switched to Ecotricity, so that 100% renewable energy 
is now powering all council buildings – see https://www.islandecho.co.uk/clean-and-
green-buildings-for-isle-of-wight-council/. Does Merton Council have a similar 
contract? If not, will it switch to one, now that it has declared a Climate Emergency?

Reply

The London Borough of Merton has recently entered into an agreement to purchase 
100% green electricity backed by REGOs (Renewable Energy Guarantees Origin - 
https://www.ofgem.gov.uk/environmental-programmes/rego) via its supply contract 
with Scottish Power. The Energy and Sustainability team is continuing to look at 
ways to further decarbonise the councils energy within the next round of utility supply 
contracts (to commence 2022) including actively investigating the purchase of 
‘Green Gas’, and looking at direct Power Purchase Agreements (PPAs) with 
renewable generators.
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The council has for a number of years also been proactive in installing on-site 
renewable energy via its extensive Photovoltaic (PV) programme. The council now 
has over 2mWp of PV generation installed across its buildings, and is investigating 
ways to both increase this renewable generation and to maximise the benefit from 
these assets.

3. From: MJ Lewsey
To the Cabinet Member for Regeneration Housing and Transport

What new business or investment in Merton has resulted from the councillors' jolly 
visit to the south of France earlier this year?

Reply

Merton Council attended MIPIM to raise the profile of the borough and to attract the 
attention of developers, investors and promote development opportunities that will 
meet our regeneration ambitions. 

There have been subsequent follow-up meetings since MIPIM where a dialogue with 
many developers has now been established to encourage new development and 
investment in Merton; aligned to the ambitions in our local plan.

A key task was to promote the regeneration of Morden town centre and subsequent 
follow up meetings with a number of prospective development partners has shown a 
strong interest from the development industry to partner with Merton and TfL to realise 
the opportunity and regenerate Morden town centre.

4. From: Tom Killick
To the Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance and the Cabinet 
Member for Adult Social Care, Health and the Environment

How much money, if any, has the Council withheld from Veolia UK for unsatisfactory 
performance under the terms of the contract for waste and recycling services which 
began on 1 April 2017? 

Reply

The financial amounts withheld are currently commercially sensitive, however it is the 
intention to publish the annual performance deductions when agreed between the two 
parties. In terms of performance information, which is a matter of legitimate public 
interest, this information is publicly available with the latest performance of the service 
provider reported to the Sustainable Communities Overview and Scrutiny Panel on the 
3rd September 2019.
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5. From: Kevin Clarke
To the Cabinet Member for Regeneration Housing and Transport

The Raynes Park to New Malden cycle route is fantastic for younger riders. The one 
way system is not cycle friendly and Kingston Road cycle path periodically suffers 
excessive private parking near the manuplastics site. What plans are in place to 
improve cycle links onward to Wimbledon?

Reply

The Council has made a commitment to encourage active transport such as cycling 
by improving cycle facilities (cycle routes and cycle parking). Given the limited 
available funding, in recent years the Council has concentrated in improving cycle and 
pedestrian facilities along hostile routes in other parts of the borough.

Raynes Park

As part of Quietways which is a TfL funded programme, there are some proposals for 
cycle improvements within the Raynes Park town centre; however, due to site 
constraints and the detrimental impact on the local businesses TfL and the Council 
are seeking alternative improvements.

Kingston Road

Although the Council actively promotes cycling, we are obliged to be mindful of the 
impact on other road users, the local community, the business community and the 
competing needs of the available public space. There is an advisory cycle lane and 
the carriageway is subject to waiting restrictions Mon-Sat 8.30am-6.30pm. To ensure 
that the cycle lane is kept clear, there would be a need to double yellow lines along 
the entire length which is likely to attract objections from the residents and the local 
businesses. Should substantial funding be made available, the Council could seek to 
introduce a segregated or a mandatory cycle lane but this would involve a 
comprehensive consultation and considerable funding that is currently unavailable. 

Notwithstanding the above, the Council will continue to invest in cycle infrastructure 
within despite the various constraints and challenges. 

6. From: Tamara Kohler
To the Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance

What is Merton doing to ensure that residents, particularly the vulnerable, do not 
suffer hardship as a result of a no deal Brexit?

Reply

The council has committed to supporting residents that are EU nationals to achieve 
settled status and to ensure they remain able to access the services that they are 
entitled to. Merton is one of the local authorities that has provided an ID document 
scanning service, that can be accessed at Merton Registry Office and information 
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highlighting whom the Settled Status Scheme affects and information that EU 
national residents will need to register has been featured in the spring and winter 
editions of My Merton. The council’s communications team also continues to 
regularly put out information via social media relating to the scheme and linking to 
government guidance.  Discussions have taken place with the Faith and Belief 
Forum about the scheme and further outreach to promote the Settlement Scheme is 
planned with local community organisations who have regular contact with EU 
nationals living in the borough.

Recognising the risks that some of those eligible, particularly those that are 
vulnerable, could fail to take up their right to settled status or struggle to get their 
application approved, funding was allocated to Citizens Advice Merton and Lambeth 
(CAML) in April 2019 to deliver a Merton-wide EU Settlement Scheme Service with a 
dedicated paid specialist Adviser. The service, which has been open since July 2019 
is to support Merton residents prepare and apply for the Settlement Scheme. 
Officers in CSF have attended a Home Office briefing relating to Looked after 
Children that are EU nationals and are developing an action plan to ensure the local 
authority fulfils its statutory obligations as corporate parent to children on full care 
orders. More widely, CSF are maintaining awareness of our vulnerable families and 
to respond with any appropriate support that may be required as a result of rising 
costs and shortages that may result as a consequence of a no deal Brexit.   

While local authorities do not manage or control food supplies, they are well placed 
to provide intelligence on any developing issues that could assist relevant 
departments to support communities. Locally Community and Housing and Public 
Health are collecting information on food banks and voluntary groups that serve food 
and looking at actions to support them.

7. From: Stephanie Biden
To the Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, Health and the Environment

What is Merton council doing to help those living in fuel poverty across the borough?

Reply

1)      Warm and Well Scheme (Adult Social Care)
 As part of Adult Social Care’s winter pressures initiatives, we have 

commissioned Wimbledon Guild and Age UK Merton to deliver the Warm and 
Well in Winter Campaign. Part of this campaign is to support Merton residents 
who are in fuel poverty. The campaign raises awareness through giving talks 
to local organisations and provide individualised advice and information to 
residents-some of this support is to assist people to maximise their benefits 
entitlements and achieve savings with their fuel provision.

 We have also given additional funds to Wimbledon Guild to allocate smalls 
grants to residents most in need to stay warm and well, which includes giving 
small one off grants to help people with their fuel bills.
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 The Council also works in partnership with Age UK Merton, who run a limited 
number of home energy checks for older people each year.

 
2)      Merton’s Housing Enforcement Team (Environmental Health)

 Excess Cold and Damp & Mould are hazards under HHSRS (Housing Health 
and Safety Rating System).  Officers address these issues in rented homes by 
enforcement work with landlords on:  

o boiler repair or replacement with new energy efficient boilers; 
o Ensuring compliant loft insulation
o Interventions include advice on passive ventilation, repositioning of 

radiators, installation of humidistats and insulation
 

3)      Housing Services – referral to ‘Thinking Works’ and DFG’s
 

 Front line Housing Enforcement Team staff also refer residents to ‘Thinking 
Works’ advisors (Thinking Works is a pan London not for profit organisation 
providing energy efficiency advice and can supports residents to apply for 
Greater London Authority energy efficiency Grants).  They will visit any 
vulnerable client for free and give advice on keeping warm as well as installing 
free devices to help cut heating bills and water costs (e.g. radiator reflector 
panels, 4k grants for new efficient boilers and thermal insulation works).

 Housing services provides Disabled Facilities Grants (DFG’s) to vulnerable 
households.  These provide aids and adaptations to households in Merton such 
as accessible showers.   Work does include new central heating where this is 
recommended by an Occupational Therapist.

 
4)      SLEEP 

 
 Merton makes up one of the twelve South London boroughs that form the South 

London Energy Efficiency Partnership project board (SLEEP).
 SLEEP is a fuel poverty advice and referral network aiming to identify and 

support vulnerable households in South London helping them heat their home 
and improve health and wellbeing outcomes. 

 The GLA’s funding across the partnership was confirmed as total grant: 
£184,000 with a 60:40 split, year 1 and year 2.

 Support includes home visits and referrals to the GLA Fuel Poverty scheme.  It 
also includes support to switch energy suppliers, benefit entitlement checks and 
fuel debt casework.

 
 5)      Income maximisation and welfare advice
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 One element of fuel poverty is not having the income to pay fuel bills.  The 
Council supports a number of work-streams that support resident’s financial 
position including:

o The Council commissions Merton CAB who provide both welfare/benefit 
advice (income maximisation) and debt advice to residents (including 
support for utility bill debt).  

o Merton’s Welfare Support Scheme can assist vulnerable households 
with energy bills if non-payment is due to an unexpected event, for 
example a boiler breakdown.   Details are available at 
https://www.merton.gov.uk/council-tax-benefits-and-
housing/benefits/money-advice/local-welfare-support-scheme 

o The Council promotes energy switching such as the London wide ‘The 
Big London Energy Switch’ at https://www.merton.gov.uk/business-and-
consumers/save-money-on-your-energy-bill .  

8. From: Barry Smith
To the Cabinet Members for Adult Social Care, Health and the Environment 
and Regeneration Housing and Transport 

What has Merton council done in response to the Parliamentary Business, Energy 
and Industrial Strategy Committee published report: 'Energy Efficiency: Building 
towards net zero?

Reply

The ‘Energy Efficiency: Building towards net zero’ report makes recommendations to 
the Government but does not represent regulatory change which Merton is required 
to implement. Nonetheless, we strongly agree that improving the energy efficiency of 
our building stock is a crucial step towards achieving net zero carbon. 

Merton Council currently promotes increased energy efficiency in new developments, 
through our planning policies, as well as improvements in the existing building stock, 
through retrofit schemes. Over the coming months, we will also be identifying further 
opportunities to improve the energy efficiency of Merton’s building stock as part of 
Merton’s Climate Action Plan, following the Council’s recent declaration of a Climate 
Emergency. 
 
Energy efficiency in new developments 

As per Merton’s Core Planning Strategy (2011), the Council currently requires all 
planning applications for new residential and non-residential developments to consider 
carbon savings through energy efficiency in line with the GLA’s energy hierarchy. 
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Minor domestic developments are required to achieve a 19% reduction in regulated 
carbon dioxide emissions (beyond Buildings Regulations Part L 2013) on-site. Major 
domestic developments are required to achieve no less than a 35% reduction in 
regulated carbon dioxide emissions (beyond Buildings Regulations Part L 2013) on-
site, and to offset the remaining regulated carbon dioxide emissions (up to 100% 
improvement on Part L 2013) through cash in lieu contribution. Major non-domestic 
schemes are required to achieve a 35% reduction in regulated carbon dioxide 
emissions (over Buildings Regulations Part L 2013) on-site. As per the GLA’s guidance 
on preparing energy assessments (2018), Merton is also encouraging applicants for 
major domestic and non-domestic developments to achieve at least a 10% and 15% 
improvement respectively against Building Regulations from energy efficiency, in line 
with the New London Plan. 
 
Merton Council is also currently in the process of updating the Local Plan and will 
consider the viability of implementing more stringent energy efficiency requirements 
for new developments. 
 
Energy efficiency in existing buildings 

Merton Council has also promoted a number of schemes focussing on improving the 
energy efficiency of the existing building stock in the borough. In 2012, the Council ran 
a scheme to improve the energy performance of buildings across the boroughs 
schools’ portfolio, by investing in insulation measures for schools, partially funded 
through Salix Finance. From 2015-2017, the Council also offered local businesses in 
Merton the chance to access expert energy efficiency advice and support to help 
reduce their running costs and environmental impact through the Brighter Business 
scheme. The Council is also currently involved in a pan-London scheme which will 
encourage residents to retrofit their homes and will include measures to improve 
energy efficiency.  
 
Merton’s Climate Action Plan 

Following the Council’s declaration of a Climate Emergency in July, Merton Council is 
developing a Climate Action Plan to identify what needs to happen in order to 
decarbonise the borough of Merton by 2050 and to decarbonise the Council’s own 
buildings and services by 2030. Energy use in Merton’s buildings and potential carbon 
savings through improved energy efficiency will be key themes considered in the 
Action Plan and the relevant decarbonisation pathways. 
 
We strongly support the parliamentary report’s recommendations that the Government 
should, amongst other things: 

 Develop clear policies regarding improving the energy efficiency of the UK’s 
existing and future building stock; 
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 Properly resource and fund local authorities to enable the significant work 
required; and 

 Address the performance gap between ‘as-designed’ and ‘as-built’ 
developments. 

9. From: Luke Taylor
To the Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance

Who is the nominated Brexit Lead at Merton council?

Reply

Councillor Allison is the Cabinet lead for Brexit. 

As Chair of the Brexit Task Group, Caroline Holland, Director of Corporate Services 
is the council’s lead officer for Brexit.

10.  From: Klaartje Dresselaers
To the Cabinet Members for Commerce, Leisure and Culture and Voluntary 
Sector, Partnerships and Community Safety

Given the recent attack on a woman in Wandle Park, what measures are Merton 
council taking to ensure the safety of our residents and visitors wanting to use our 
beautiful green spaces in peace and safety?

Reply

The Council was appalled by this incident and our thoughts go out to the victim. This 
type of event is very concerning, but thankfully also rare. The parks and green spaces 
in the borough remain very safe places and Merton remains the fourth safest borough 
in London. From a crime prevention perspective we urge all residents to consider their 
own personal safety, not taking shortcuts through unlit areas when dark and 
considering their safe movement to and from destinations. We will continue to review 
security matters in all of our parks and work with Safer Merton, safety colleagues and 
relevant agencies, including the police, to consider what additional safety and security 
measures may be prudent and proportionate.

Where residents wish to receive crime prevention advice, the local Safer 
Neighbourhood teams and Safer Merton can also provide further advice and guidance.

11.  From: John Braithwaite
To the Cabinet Member for Commerce, Leisure and Culture 

How much reduction in use of each of the tennis courts at Joseph Hood, Dundonald 
Rec and John Innes Park by season is anticipated as a result of the new charges for 
usage?

Reply
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There are no new charges for usage of the courts at these three venues. What is 
proposed is a new and more efficient technological mechanism by which the courts 
are booked and paid for by users remotely. These courts have always been pay-to-
play-courts but in recent years the collection of court  fees has been challenging as 
none of these parks is permanently staffed. The new ClubSpark booking system, 
developed by the Lawn Tennis Association, will enable us to improve the booking of 
tennis courts, which will improve the management of court usage and better 
understand demands and its customers without incurring excessive cost.

12.  From: Somayeh Aghnianejad
To the Cabinet Member for Commerce, Leisure and Culture

How was the hourly rate of charges for tennis court usage calculated?

Reply

The current fees and charges for tennis court hire have been established for many 
years, being based on projected annual income and the longer term investments 
required to sustain tennis court facilities, and have only increased in line with 
inflationary pressures in recent times. Our fees are benchmarked from time to time 
with comparable tennis operations in the region to ensure that they continue to 
represent good value for money.

13.  From: Samantha MacArthur
To the Cabinet Member for Schools and Adult Education

What is the Council doing to ensure that each and every child in the borough 
receives the education they are entitled to?

Reply

Both in the work it does in facilitating good and outstanding school places, and the 
work in school improvement, the council undertakes extensive work to ensure every 
child receives the education they are entitled to.

The council expanded a considerable number of primary schools when needed over 
the past 10 years, and has done the same for secondary education, including 
facilitating the new Harris Academy Wimbledon by putting together the land 
assembly and working closely with central government colleagues. It has also 
expanded its outstanding special schools and is now working to ensure further 
places are added to ensure children have a good quality local school to attend.

In relation to existing provision, Merton continues to support and challenge schools 
to remain good or outstanding, or to improve from an Ofsted ‘requires improvement’ 
judgement as soon as possible.  Merton also supports schools in responding to 
national policy changes and government initiatives.  The Merton School 
Improvement (MSI) team works with schools, providing the support and challenge 
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required.  The team comprises inspectors (known as Merton Education Partners, 
MEPs) and advisors who work with schools, providing both in school support and 
challenge, and universal, central support, (mostly through continuing professional 
development opportunities).  The MSI team works closely with a range of other LA 
teams and services which contribute to the wider school improvement agenda in 
Merton.  

All schools are linked to a MEP, and receive at least two visits a year.  During these 
visits, MEPs seek to work as closely as possible with school leaders in the individual 
context of each school.  Leaders and governors are challenged and supported, 
particularly with reference to the areas covered by the Ofsted framework, including 
safeguarding.  Advisory support is also available for all schools from the MSI team.  
Where schools are evaluating themselves to be less than good, or where there are 
concerns about performance, support from the MEP increases.  Advisors offer 
targeted support for identified schools, focusing on raising standards and improving 
the quality of teaching with regard to English, mathematics, equalities (including for 
those pupils eligible for the Pupil Premium), assessment, the curriculum and Early 
Years.  Schools where concerns are identified are also asked to work with the LA 
through Support and Challenge Groups.   

For children in the early years who are entitled to funded early years education there 
is a programme of activity that support and facilitates take up including: 

 Assertive outreach and targeted promotional events for children aged 2 who 
are entitled to 15 hours of funded education a week over 38 weeks

 Partnership working with the maintained, private, voluntary and independent 
sector (including childminders)  to secure sufficient places of funded early 
years education for the targeted 2 year offer, the universal offer of 15 hours a 
week and the 30 hours a week over 38 weeks for children aged 3 and 4

 Distribution of early years funding, including the Special Education Needs 
Inclusion Fund and provision of the SEND Inclusion Service/Advisory team

 Ease of eligibility checking for families and providers via relevant portals
Detailed information can be found in the annual Childcare Sufficiency Assessment 
and Action Plan https://www.merton.gov.uk/communities-and-
neighbourhoods/childcare/mertons-childcare-sufficiency-assessment

14.  From: Hugo Forshaw
To the Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, Health and the Environment

What is Merton council doing to ensure that elderly residents who are living in 
poverty are receiving any unclaimed pension credit money that they are entitled to?

Reply

The Welfare Benefits team receives referrals regarding elderly residents not receiving 
pension credit, the majority of which come from the Financial Assessment team. 
Welfare Benefit officers contact the residents and advise them how to claim pension 
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credit. Where the resident is unable to manage this process themselves the Council 
will arrange for a home visit by the Department for Work and Pensions’ local 
partnership visiting team, who will visit the resident and help them to apply for pension 
credit.

15.  From: Shipra Gupta
To the Cabinet Member for Regeneration, Housing and Transport

Further to the work the Council has done with Source London and TfL, what has 
been done to access DfT’s residential chargepoints scheme and where will the new 
chargepoints be located, especially in light of July’s cross-party motion declaring a 
climate emergency and an agreement to take rapid action?

Reply

The Council is working with TfL to deliver two rapid charge stations in Wimbledon 
using Office for Low Emission Vehicles (OLEV) grant funding. It has also made an 
expression of interest to London Councils for matched funding from Go Ultra Low 
Cities Scheme (GULCS) to install up to thirty lamp column chargers. The chosen 
locations will be based on requests from residents and the availability of suitable lamp 
columns. Typically three to four socket chargers will be installed per street. Spaces 
would be on a first come first served basis, rather than using dedicated bays so no 
traffic regulation orders will be needed.  Users would pay the operators a charge to 
use the equipment.
 
Further info on available charge points is online at:
 
https://www.merton.gov.uk/streets-parking-transport/electric-vehicle-charging-points

16.  From: Richard Poole
To the Cabinet Member for Schools and Adult Education

How many children in the borough are currently without a school place for the 2019-
20 academic year?

Reply

The Council has provided a school place for every child that has applied on-time in 
this admissions round. (On any given date during the school year there will be a 
small number of children who will be without a place while arrangements are being 
made). 

17.  From: Emlyn Williams
To the Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance

I as a Council Tax payer in Wimbledon, am wondering how much of the £20 million 
funding to prepare councils for a no deal Brexit does Merton expect to receive? A 
rough estimate would be enough.

Reply
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In January 2019, MHCLG announced funding to local authorities to prepare for a no 
deal Brexit. At that point Merton was allocated £210,000 over the two years of the 
planned transition period.

In August 2019 MHCLG announced a further £20 million of funding for all local 
authorities.  £10 million of new funding from the Treasury, while £10 million is money 
held over from the brexit funding announced earlier this year. Under this second 
round of funding, Merton has received an additional £105,000 as part of Brexit 
preparations.

In my view, this funding will nowhere near mitigate in full the impact that Brexit will 
have on the borough and those who live and work in it. Should there be a No Deal 
Brexit, this funding would be woefully inadequate.

18.  From: Christine Denwood
To the Cabinet Member for Commerce, Leisure and Culture

On 4.7.19, the London Assembly unanimously backed the setting up of an action 
plan and timetable to eliminate glyphosate use by councils, except in very limited 
circumstances - see https://www.london.gov.uk/press-releases/assembly/stop-using-
harmful-herbicides-in-london. Will Merton Council accept the recommendations of 
this plan?

Reply

In the Council’s opinion there are, as the question suggests, circumstances under 
which glyphosate is very effective, as for example in the control of Japanese 
Knotweed. The Council will examine the details of the published action plan with 
considerable interest and determine at that stage the degree to which it is content to 
support its recommendations and timetable, but in principle it would be minded to 
support alternative methods of weed control provided that those are demonstrably and 
reliably cost-effective.

19.  From: Chris Stanton
To the Cabinet Member for Commerce, Leisure and Culture

Pollinators are essential to the stability of our ecosystem but their numbers are much 
depleted. What are idverde and the council doing to help them?

Reply

Merton Council’s contribution to the biodiversity interests of the borough takes a 
number of forms including the management and development of the local authority’s 
own portfolio of parks, gardens and nature reserves that provide year-round 
opportunities for insects and other fauna, and working with developers to protect and 
enhance other natural assets, Morley Park being a good example of partnership 
working between the Council and the private sector in this regard.
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The Council has, furthermore, introduced a number of “pictorial meadows” in its parks 
that offer colour and a food source for a range of insects, including bees, beetles and 
butterflies from the spring time until the first frosts of winter. These have been 
especially welcomed by human visitors too in such key locations as Wimbledon Park, 
at Dundonald Rec, in Morden Park and on Three Kings Piece in the centre of Mitcham, 
amongst other locations, where they are managed and refreshed annually by idverde.

Both idverde and the Council continue to work with local volunteers in developing 
community garden features within the borough’s open spaces portfolio and on tree 
and bulb-planting initiatives in parks. 

We host local beekeepers and bee hives in some suitable parks and allotment gardens 
too and have done so for many year.

20.  From: Pippa Maslin
To the Cabinet Member for Commerce, Leisure and Culture

Is it true that the £90,000 earned by the council from the controversial Eastern 
Electrics Festival held in Morden Park this year is to be invested in the borough’s 
parks more widely? If yes, please provide the details. If no, where is the money 
going?

Reply

All income received by the Council from outdoor events hosted in the borough’s parks, 
including the income from the Eastern Electrics Festival, remains within the service. 
As a non-statutory service area, parks have been the subject of significant savings 
pressures in recent years and so event income streams form an essential element of 
the core annual budget for the parks service and ensures that our current parks 
services and the quality of our parks is maintained and preserved.

21.  From: Sara Sharp
To the Cabinet Member for Regeneration, Housing and Transport

What steps are the Council taking to ensure that democracy and transparency 
prevail after suddenly deciding last month for GDPR reasons to stop uploading 
residents’ planning representations onto the Council’s website, and what aspect of 
GDPR is it? 

Reply

Residents are able to comment on planning applications as part of the statutory 
consultation process. Comments received are fully considered and summarised in the 
relevant reports, which are then uploaded onto the website and are available for 
viewing.  Such correspondence (redacted) is also available on request and requests 
can be made to the development control team 
(planning.representations@merton.gov.uk). There is no statutory duty to display such 
representations on the website.  
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The decision was made due to the risk of personal information being uploaded 
contrary to Article 5 (1) (f) of the GDPR which “requires that personal data shall be:  
processed in a manner that ensures appropriate security of the personal data, 
including protection against unauthorised or unlawful processing and against 
accidental loss, destruction or damage, using appropriate technical or organisational 
measures (‘integrity and confidentiality’).”  This is in line with a number of other London 
councils. However, the council is currently investigating other ways to make 
representation easily available in the public domain. 

22.  From: Daniel Beglin
To the Cabinet Member for Women and Equalities

As Merton is an inclusive borough, would the Council permit the relocation of the 
rainbow crossing in Wimbledon to another site in the borough?

Reply

Merton Council installed the UKs first permanent Rainbow Crossing on 5th June. 
Located in Wimbledon Broadway by the recently opened CMYK bar.  The multi-
coloured crossing had been created in the design of the Rainbow Flag – which has 
been adopted, across the globe, as a symbol to celebrate the LGBT+ community and 
its diversity. The crossing joins many other rainbow crossings in London; celebrating 
50 years of Pride.

The crossing was funded using developer contributions and has greater relevance 
being located adjacent to CMKY bar; the borough’s only LGBTQ+ venue.

The council is open to other patterned crossings elsewhere in Merton subject to 
funding and local relevance of the designs.

23.  From: Nicola Thompson
To the Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, Health and the Environment

When will the Air Quality Annual Status Report for 2018 be published? Are there 
Terms of Reference for the new Merton Air Quality Action Group, and will minutes be 
published on an ongoing basis?

Reply

Merton’s Annual Status Report 2018/19 was approved by our governing body at the 
end of August and has now been published on the Council’s website. 

The Council had its initial meeting of the new air quality group with key organisations 
in August. We hope that this group will develop over the coming years to play an active 
role in tackling air quality in the borough. Draft Terms of Reference were circulated to 
the group and will be finalised by the representatives. 
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It will be up to the group to decide on the publication of the minutes. That said any 
groups that are interested in air quality can apply to be included in the meetings. 

24.  From: Ingrid Dickenson
To the Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance

Will Cllr.Mark Allison retract his veiled threats towards electromagnetic pollution 
`experts’ speaking out against future 5G installations in Merton? Whilst there is 
worldwide outrage and legal action looming in the US against 5G he is trying to shut 
down the debate here. Is this acceptable?

Reply

I am afraid I do not understand the premise of this question. No threats have been 
made towards experts in 5G technology. Experts in 5G technology have concluded 
that it is being rolled out safely and I call on all local residents and elected 
representatives to avoid scaremongering about this issue.

25.  From: Eve Cohen
To the Cabinet Member for Regeneration, Housing and Transport

Why have detailed instructions on how to contact the planning team to view 
representations from the public (regarding planning applications) still not been put on 
the Council website, instead of the vague instruction to 'contact the planning team'?

Reply

Under the web page ‘comment on a planning application’ there are instructions on how 
to comment on a planning application by contacting the planning team via an email 
address which is provided on the same page just above the statement. However, for 
avoidance of doubt the message has been amended. 

26.  From: Emma Maddison
To the Cabinet Member for Education 

Congratulations to students attending Merton schools for their impressive hard work 
in achieving A level success this year. Could the Cabinet Member for Education 
update us on how students of Harris Academies in the Borough also fared this year?

Reply

Harris have a federated sixth form based in Croydon. We have not received 
disaggregated results for Harris schools in Merton.  
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